E05/12

MINUTES of the EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE held in the Council Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich on Thursday, 3 February 2005 at 10.30am.

Present:

David Rowe – Vice-Chair (in the Chair)

Terry Green, Tony Lewis, Kevan Lim, Peter Monk, Kathy Pollard and Julian Swainson.

Apologies for absence were received from Ray Nowak and Bryony Rudkin.

1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND DISPENSATIONS

There were no matters reported under this item.

2. ConFIRMATION OF MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 13 January 2005 were confirmed by the Committee as an accurate record and signed by the Vice-Chair. 

3. 2005/06 POLICY AND PERFORMANCE PLAN 

Paper E05/6 was sponsored by the Portfolio Holder for Strategic and Financial Planning and it outlined the approach to producing the 2005/06 Policy and Performance Plan.  The report included the Administration’s proposals in respect of the budget which would form an integral part of that Plan.  (A copy of the report appears in the Minute Book).  

The report had been produced before details of the final grant settlement had been published by the Government and a further paper was tabled to take account of the settlement details, together with other updated information including the taxbase and the overall surplus on the collection funds of district councils (a copy of that additional paper also appears in the Minute Book).  

Decision
2005/06 Policy and Performance Plan


The Committee agreed:

(i) to endorse the vision, values and medium term priorities of the 2005/06 Policy and Performance Plan, including the actions and plans for improvement associated with each medium term priority;

(ii) to recommend to County Council on 22 February that authority be delegated to the Chief Executive for signing off the final performance indicator amendments, that would only be available after the Council debate.  

2005/06 Budget
The Committee agreed:

i) to make the following recommendations on the 2005/06 revenue budget to full Council on 22 February:

(a)
a 2005/06 Budget Requirement of £656,590,951.53p;

(b) a total Precept on the Collection Funds of District and Borough Councils of £229,231,052.46p;

ii) to recommend to full Council the Prudential Indicators and a Capital Programme for 2005/06 of £105.044M (Appendices F and G respectively).  

Reasons for Decision
The Committee recognised the requirement to produce a document that met the Authority’s strategic planning requirements.   By producing the Policy and Performance Plan early in the New Year, it ensured that the policy framework linking priorities, resources and performance was established in good time to properly guide implementation.  Furthermore, the Committee needed to make recommendations to full Council on the revenue budget, capital programme and Council Tax for the next financial year.  

The Portfolio Holder for Strategic and Financial planning referred to the report that had been tabled and highlighted the fact that the final grant figure for 2005/06 was £0.227M more than the provisional settlement.  Furthermore, there was an increase in the final tax base which gave an overall increase of 1.0% on 2004/05 and he explained the Administration’s view that the effect of these two changes should be passported to Council Tax payers in the county.  The combined effect was to reduce the percentage increase in Council Tax by 0.4%, making a revised increase of 2.5% - the lowest ever Council Tax increase for Suffolk County Council.  Furthermore, subsequent to preparation of Paper E05/6, the DfES capital grant funding for Childrens Centres of £1.7M had been confirmed and when adding this to the figure already identified for the capital programme it gave a total of £105.044M; this again meant a record programme.  

Reference was also made to the work that had been undertaken to identify savings which totalled £10.4M and the fact that some of those initiatives would deliver further savings in 2006/07.  While some £7.1M was being re-invested to help meet the Council’s priorities, it was stressed that it was not a budget for one year only.  It was pointed out that some of those savings identified through the Priority Delivery Statement process would also deliver further savings in 2006/07.  

There was some surprise over the fact that a further 730 Band D equivalent properties had been identified by Suffolk Coastal District Council and notified in the final tax base figure.  The Head of Strategic Finance confirmed that formal notice had been received and a “clawback” situation could not arise.  In answer to some questions, he also explained the impact of Area Cost Adjustment changes and other data changes which had resulted in Suffolk gaining an improved share of the revenue settlement.  He also explained the technical reasons why Cambridgeshire and Wiltshire had received much larger increases than most counties.  

The point was also made that an incredible amount of work had gone into getting the County Council into a position where it might promote a budget of this nature.  The view was expressed that the media and others had not fully understood what had been accomplished in the budget planning for 2004/05 and 2005/06.  

Alternative Options

The proposals that came forward were those of the Administration and no alternative options were presented.  It had been possible to firm up the recommendations to the Council as a result of later information and this is referred to above.  

Declarations of Interest

There were none declared.

Dispensations

Not applicable.  

4. THE FUTURE OF PEASENHALL SCHOOL

Paper E05/7 by the Acting Director of Learning outlined recent developments that had taken place on the possibility of Peasenhall Primary School developing a sustainable federation with another school in the area (a copy of the report appears in the Minute Book).  

Decision

The Committee:

(i) noted the results of further discussions with schools on the possibility of federation/collaboration;

(ii) agreed to defer a decision on the future of Peasenhall Primary School until the meeting of the Executive Committee on 5 April 2005 to allow time to explore the viability of federation/collaboration with Middleton Primary School.

Reasons for Decision 
The Committee recalled the earlier `in principle’ decision to close the School with effect from 31 August 2005, but to defer the final decision until the meeting on 3 February so that the possibility of establishing a sustainable federation might be investigated.  In the event, in early January, Middleton Primary School came forward and suggested it would like to seriously reconsider federation/collaboration and there was insufficient time, within the original timescale set, to assess whether such a partnership was viable and whether it would command the necessary support.  

The Committee therefore supported the recommendation to defer the decision to allow more time for that suggestion to be evaluated and it was reported that the local Councillor, Ray Leighton, supported that stance.  The fact that there were lessons that could be learned from this exercise as far as the future of other small schools was concerned was highlighted and the Committee acknowledged the amount of time and effort that had gone into trying to find a solution.  

It was noted that informal discussions and consultation had already started with staff at the School and trade unions and it was acknowledged that the Council had thorough and reliable processes in place to deal with such situations.  

Alternative Options

The Committee could have decided that a sustainable case for continuing to maintain the School had not emerged in the agreed timescale or could have deferred action on closure for a longer period.  The implications of those options were noted and there were no proposals put forward.  

Declarations of Interest

There were none declared. 

Dispensations

Not applicable.  

5. 
LOCAL MANAGEMENT OF SCHOOLS (LMS) SCHEME – THE MANAGEMENT OF SCHOOL BALANCES

Paper E05/8 by the Acting Director of Learning reported on a consultation exercise undertaken regarding the proposal to apply a limit to school carry forward balances and put forward recommendations to set appropriate limits (a copy of the report appears in the Minute Book).  

Decision

The Committee:

(i) noted the results of the formal consultation regarding the implementation of a scheme to limit school carry forward balances;

(ii) agreed to a scheme coming into effect in the 2005-06 financial year, with the limit on the amount that a school might carry forward being applied to balances as at 31 March 2006, and annually thereafter;

(iii) agreed that the applied limit for all schools should be £20,000 plus 5% of a school’s delegated budget;

(vi) 
agreed that building projects approved by the Local Education Authority should be exempt from any applied limit;

(iv) agreed that any further categories of exemption above the limit should be agreed by the Director of Learning in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Children and Young People, and following consultation with the Schools Forum.

Reasons for Decision
It was noted that the Department for Education and Skills had issued regulations to allow local education authorities to limit the balances that individual schools could carry forward unspent at the end of each financial year.   This followed growing concern nationally at the rising level of school balances and the wish to see the funding being made available being put to more immediate use in schools.  

It was noted that schools in Suffolk had widely welcomed and supported the introduction of such a scheme and that as a result of the consultation exercise changes were to be incorporated in terms of the limit and the exemption of any funds set aside for an agreed building project.  

Alternative Options
The Committee could have decided not to implement a limit on school balances or proposed detailed changes to the scheme but there were none put forward.

Declarations of Interest
There were none declared.

Dispensations

Not applicable.  

6. LOCAL MANAGEMENT OF SCHOOLS (LMS) SCHEME – SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL NEEDS (SEN) AUDIT – CHANGES TO SCHOOLS FINANCING ARRANGEMENTS

Paper E05/9 by the Acting Director of Learning referred to the SEN audit system introduced in 2002 and the results of a recent consultation with schools who had asked that consideration be given to a number of minor amendments to the scheme (a copy of the report appears in the Minute Book).  

Decision

The Committee:

(i) noted the results of the formal consultation regarding changes to the funding process for children with Special Educational Needs (SEN);

(ii) agreed that no changes would be made to the current arrangements for normal admissions, casual admissions or other local authority pupils;

(iii) approved the following changes to the other two areas of the scheme:

(a) introduction of a mechanism for deducting a budget sum from schools following the permanent exclusion or “managed move” of a pupil, and the payment of a similar sum to schools admitting those same pupils.  The sum to be fixed initially at £2,000;

(b) allowing exceptional payments to be made above the audit allocation for those few pupils with exceptional high level needs.  

Reasons for Decision

The consultation had been carried out as a result of schools asking for a number of minor amendments to be made to the scheme and the exercise reflected options that had been rehearsed with schools over the summer period at various “road show” events.   The results of the consultation exercise were noted by the Committee including the support for the way forward proposed in the report.  

Alternative Options

The Committee could have decided not to implement any changes to the funding arrangements for SEN.  There were no proposals that such a course of action should be followed.

Declarations of Interest

There were none declared.  

Dispensations

Not applicable.  

7. SUFFOLK TRANSPORT AND ENVIRONMENT PARTNERSHIP (STEP)
Paper E05/10 by the Director of Environment and Transport reviewed the performance outcomes of the STEP partnership between the County Council and three private sector companies in recognition of the fact that the partnership was coming to the end of its fourth year in March 2005 (a copy of the report appears in the Minute Book).  

Decision
The Committee agreed to:

(i) extend the Suffolk Highways and Environment Partnership (STEP) for a further year (April 2005-2006);

(ii) endorse the undertaking of a comprehensive review of alternative procurement options using best practice and industry consultation; such alternative arrangements to be in place by April 2006 so as to ensure that any future contracts could be measured on a value for money basis.  

Reasons for Decision
The Committee noted that the performance outcomes were generally satisfactory.  However, once a partnership had been entered into, the absence of continuing procurement alongside the partnership meant it was not possible to confirm that the partnership was continuing to give absolute value for money compared with other models.  Because of the way the partnership was established, it was likely that the prices currently being paid were competitive although, partly because each project was unique, this was not possible to prove.  

While the partnership arrangements had worked well, the Procurement Board had looked at options to ensure that value for money could be demonstrated and the Committee supported the conclusion that STEP should be extended for a further year and with immediate effect a comprehensive review of alternative options should be undertaken using best practice and industry consultation.  It was important that reliable monitoring mechanisms were in place from April 2006.  

Alternative Options
The Committee noted the four options considered by the Procurement Board.  There were no other proposals put forward and the conclusion of the Board was supported.  

Declarations of Interest
There were none declared.  

Dispensations
Not applicable.

8. SUFFOLK SAFETY CAMERA PARTNERSHIP

Paper E05/11 by the Director of Environment and Transport referred to the following recommendation from the Caring and Protecting Overview and Scrutiny Committee:

“Executive Committee to request central government to return the surplus income generated by the Suffolk Safety Camera Partnership, after operating costs have been paid, for further investment in road safety measures.”  

A copy of the report considered by the Caring and Protecting Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 11 January was attached to Paper E05/11 together with an extract from the draft minutes.

Decision
The Committee agreed:

(i) to defer consideration of the recommendation from the Caring and Protecting Overview and Scrutiny Committee;

(ii) to request that a further report be presented as soon as possible which clarified the position in terms of the legislation, developed what lobbying strategy might be required and built on the arguments of ‘ringfencing’ any funding that might be returned.  

Reasons for Decision
The Committee heard from the Chair of the Caring and Protecting Overview and Scrutiny Committee who referred to Paper C05/3 and the decision to endorse the actions of the Safety Camera Partnership as a major contributor to the road casualty reduction programme for Suffolk.  Apart from being able to recoup operating costs from the Government, the “income” generated through fines was retained by the Treasury and the Committee had been of the view that these resources should be retained locally to reinvest in road safety measures.  He emphasised that such a strategy should not be seen as purely obtaining more cameras to antagonise motorists, but any resources should be used more widely to support road improvements and traffic calming measures.  

While members of the Executive Committee generally accepted the sentiments behind the recommendation, they felt that more clarification was required on whether such a course of action would require changes to primary legislation and if so, whether making representations was appropriate and in what form.   It was possible that lobbying through the Local Government Association might be a way forward and there were also concerns that making such a case should not be seen as a means of revenue generation across the board; any income would have to be clearly ‘ringfenced’.   A proposal to defer consideration of the recommendation and bringing a report with more information to the next or subsequent meeting was supported.  

Alternative Options
The Committee could have decided not to support an approach to the Government but a final view on that point was deferred.  The possibility of joining forces with other authorities in lobbying would be reviewed.   

Declarations of Interest
There were none declared.

Dispensations
Not applicable.  

9. ISSUES ARISING FROM OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY

There were no matters to report under this item.  

The meeting ended at 11.21am.

Chair.
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